MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

FEBRUARY 25, 2015
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township     
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline             Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township                  Township      





Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale
          
  
Sam Grafton, A-Island Creek Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County    


John Danko, R-Knox Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville    

  
Rich Ricchetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township 
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Mayor Justin Dudzik, R-Adena

     

Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township   
          
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Cathy Devitt, A-Amsterdam



William Stewart, R-Springfield Township


Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz




Frank Litva, R-Warren Township
  



Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Mayor Shelly Dulesky, R-Dillonvale 


Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township


Larry Porter, R-Empire






Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction    

GUEST
Wayne Roberts, R-Mt. Pleasant
                     

Bruce Misselwitz, Jefferson County Health

Kim McKnight, R-Rayland




     Department



Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond          



Diane Holcombe, R-Smithfield



STAFF
Mayor Kris Prati, R-Tiltonsville



Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director


Thomas Bottorf, R-Wintersville



Richard Fender, Planner
Matthew Goolie, R-Yorkville



Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant

OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF JANUARY 28, 2015 MEETING








A motion was made by Ms. Blaner  to accept the minutes of the January 28, 2015  meeting; seconded by Mayor Thomas; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS

President Fabian stated they are currently working on putting a financial committee together within the next month of at least five (5) people.  If anyone is interested in serving on the committee please call the office and let us know.  President Fabian as Chairman of the Board will be serving on this. 
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committee. They would like to have this committee put together before our March meeting.

President Fabian introduced Mr. Bruce Misselwitz from the County Health Department who was in attendance at the meeting.  Mr. Misselwitz explained the last Regional Planning Commission meeting he attended he stated there was no variance for sewage system.  You can ask for a hearing which goes before either the Variance Review Board, which is going to be one member appointed by the County Board of Health which is Jack Gilmore, an appointee by Probate Court Judge, and one member of the Ohio Department of Health.  They will review the variance request or applications which need to be done and they have the last word on whether it will need to go to Common Pleas Court.  He stated the reason he was at tonight’s meeting is the Litter Control Officer was hired by the Sheriff’s Department.  We are still responsible by EPA for open dumping and litter control.  The Health Department has joined with the litter prevention to help enforce the rules which this litter control officer is going to have to enforce and to help train him on what sections of the law he can enforce.  Mr. Misselwitz had handouts available for the Planning Commission which was a Resolution adopting a modified version of ORC 731.51 to 731.54 and Authorizing the Sheriff’s Department to enforce the Resolution of the County of Health Regulation. He stated that all the nuisance complaints which the Litter Control Officer answers he orders and gets cleaned up and then they do not tie them into court and the laws which ties it into court will be the ones we have.  We will meet with them once a month to go over all the complaints he has and what his investigations are and if they require enforcements by the Board of Health we will take action. The Committee which meets with him will be two (2) Prosecutors, two (2) Assistant Prosecutors, the Executive Director of the Board of Health Mr. Bruce Misselwitz, the Environmental Director, Soil and Water, and JB Green Team.  JB Green Team is supplying the Litter Control Officer with the equipment to get things cleaned up and cameras. The Board of Health will not bother with high grass, but we will chase down obnoxious weeds, they will be ordered to cut them down so it can be seen if there is any open dumping which could be hiding in the weeds.  Following, Mr. Misselwitz answered questions. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Attorney General – Moving Ohio Forward Grant (Demolitions) – We have completed round III of this program and all vendors have been paid.  We completed twenty six (26) demolitions in Jefferson County and we are thankful to the Attorney General for offering this to us.
Water and Sewer- We continue to work with Adena on their project.  Since our meeting we were sent 2 payrolls which were verified with the prevailing wage.  RPC has provided the state with all requested documentation for the ARC grant portion of the WWTP.  We are awaiting the results.  We are now in the process of requesting an extension although we have spent all of the grant dollars the project remains incomplete.

Land Bank – This program has consumed a lot of time setting up but is worth our investment. The next meeting is Thursday, March 5th at 1:30 p.m. here at the Towers and the public is invited to attend.

Clean Ohio – This agreement is for $417,400.00 and is for an environmental assessment Phase II.  The Environmental Assessment at the Ohio Cold Rolling Facility in Yorkville/Tiltonsville is about completed.  We have completed 4 drawdowns.   

USEPA – We are still waiting to hear the outcome of the $600,000.00 application.
2014 CDBG Formula – This application is for $159,000.00. The Village of Bergholz and Steubenville Township submitted street improvements (paving) projects and the Village of Tiltonsville submitted a water line project. The Grant Agreement has been signed and so has the Fair Housing agreement. The environmental review has been submitted to the state.
2012 CHIP – Last Thursday and Friday John Saunders from the State conducted the monitoring for the B-C-12-1BL-1 and B-C-12-1BL-2.  It was stated in the exit interview that “Administrative and Client
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files were found to be neat, in order, and to contain required information.  No issues or findings were noted”.  Also, “No issues or findings were noted during site visits.  Workmanship was judged to be of good quality with homeowners expressing their gratitude for the assistance.” 

2014 CHIP – We are continuing to work with Marshall Bleckman & Associates who will be administering this grant through the City of Toronto as the lead agency.  Jefferson County was awarded $225,000.00 and the grant agreement has been signed by the state.  We have started the environmental review and should be completed in about two weeks.  This grant is an income eligible program and is county wide.  Anyone interested can see Betty Lou or contact our office.
2015 CDBG FORMULA – Three communities have expressed an interest in applying Village of Bloomingdale and the Townships of Mt. Pleasant and Salem.  These communities need to identify their scope of work with the Director.  You also need to contact Clay (at the Engineer’s Office) so when the weather breaks we can do the measurements and estimates.  The Director also needs a letter from the community stating they will be responsible for anything over the grant amount.  Mr. Mucci also wanted to remind everyone that competitive set-aside grants are available (Downtown Revitalization, Neighborhood Revitalization, and Critical Infrastructure).  A description of each program is at the sign in table.

Fair Housing - We are going to be having some Fair Housing training.  On April 21st at 2:00 p.m. there will be training for tenants and a second training will be on April 22nd at 9:00 a.m. which will be for landlords.  Both of these training sessions will be held here at the Towers on the 2nd floor conference room. 


The Director explained what is going to be important this evening and he wanted to call it to everyone’s attention is our budget.  As everyone is well aware he started here six years ago and when he started he noted that some of the concerns of Regional Planning was their engagement within the county and us moving forward.  As some of the “old timers” can recall Regional Planning used to concentrate on two areas, the Community Development Formula Grants and Nature Works Grant.  Since then we have moved forward with a lot of collaboration with a lot of the county partners.  As we have moved forward we have had a lot of opportunities to apply for additional resources for our County.  Such as the one (1) million dollar USEPA Grant, we received the Ohio Attorney General Moving Ohio Forward for demolitions, the Neighborhood Stabilization Program where we were also the lead agency for six (6) counties and others.  What he was getting at is that Regional Planning has a new face and has been moving forward for economic recreational activities in our county and all of our hard work.  Every year we have budget hearings and we appear before the Board of County Commissioners and plead our case to them.  To do our operation at Regional Planning the budget is around $190,000.00.  We do request assistance from the County.  When the Director first started out in 2009 we received $118,578 in 2010 we receive $98,000 in 2011 $100,000 in 2012 $85,000 in 2013 $85,000 and in 2014 it was $85,000. We have been taking cuts.  The Director thought we were going to receive the $85,000 until he read the following in Friday’s newspaper: “Gentile asked the money given to the county regional airport authority be set at $70,000, compared with the $50,000 figure submitted by Graham.  Gentile also asked the regional planning commission budget be reduced to $65,000, compared with $85,000 as stated in Graham’s budget proposal”.  This came as a real surprise.  We are hoping for the best.  However, Regional Planning will not be the same.  If the budget is adopted as is by the Board of County Commissioners as everyone knows this will reflect in our office and we are going to have to make changes.  This is why it was suggested to form a finance committee and ask the commissioners to engage with us on exactly what they want.  If they do not want a Regional Planning enough to continue our work and funding sources then we need to work on an exit strategy.  If they want us to continue and go after grant applications and all, they need to support the agency.  It is as simple as that.  We have a hearing with them tomorrow for them to consider our budget again.  The President (Scott Fabian) has signed a letter (which was read to the Commission) with several attachments which is going to be submitted tomorrow to the Commissioners.  The Director explained we have administered through the 
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Planning Commission over the past five (5) years over $7.6 million.  To administer those dollars we also receive administration dollars which are becoming less and less and less because of the cutbacks in the state of Ohio and local government funding and they also reduce the administration.  We were able to generate $258,969.00 over the past five (5) years to run our commission.  It was stated that Jefferson County had never had a demolition program and yet we were successful in removing seventy eight (78) structures throughout Jefferson County that were slum and blight.  This was in addition to all of our other activities which we did.  The Director strongly believes the County needs to support Regional Planning or tell us what they want.  There are very little services the villages and townships get from the county and this has been a great resource where we try to bring everyone together.  The Director understands there are other needs in the county as well.  He stated talking about other needs he wants everybody to understand what they have been reading in the newspaper about the shortfall.  The county is collecting, in reality, about the same amount.  However when we go to our budget hearing, just like anyone else, we request “x” amount of dollars and usually there is a project sitting in there we are hoping to do.  The “requests” exceeded the amount of money coming into the county.  We are only asking the county commissioners to leave our budget the same with assistance as they had the last three years at $85,000.  Hopefully they will see the value in Regional Planning and continue to support us.  This evening we do have a petition which will be submitted along with the letter which the President signed.  The petition says “We the undersigned do hereby respectfully request that the Board of County Commissioners honor the request made by Chairman Commissioner Dr. Thomas Graham of assisting the Regional Planning Commission to be at $85,000.  The Director stated he would love for everyone to sign it by their respected area so he can present this tomorrow.
PLANNERS REPORT
  
We anticipate finding out if our $600,000 USEPA assessment grant application is funded in April or May.

Our next land bank board meeting will be Thursday, March 5th at 1:30 p.m. in the Health Department Conference Room which is located on the 2nd Floor of the towers.


The Draft Phase II environmental study has been submitted to the Ohio EPA.  The site draft risk assessment should be submitted in mid-March.  After Ohio EPA review the final Phase II study is slated to be completed in mid-May.

As part of an ongoing process with ODNR and developments in the county’s floodplains, the planner responded to ODNR’s latest inquires in the form of a letter.

FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported we don’t have a budget yet, but the receipts at the end of January (including our carryover was $38,260.99 and the expenses were $12,910.24 leaving a balance of $25,350.75.  She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be March 25, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  

JEFFERSON COUNTY RPC

FEBRUARY MINUTES










 PAGE 5
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mayor Gaffney to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Litva; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Ken Stanley, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

